
 

 
 
 

 
The following draft Minutes of the meeting of the Toronto 

Police Services Board held on September 13, 2012 are 
subject to adoption at its next regularly scheduled meeting. 
 

 
 

 
The Minutes of the meeting held on August 15, 2012, 

previously circulated in draft form, were approved by the 
Toronto Police Services Board at its meeting held on 

September 13, 2012. 
 

 
 

MINUTES OF THE PUBLIC MEETING of the Toronto Police Services Board held 
on SEPTEMBER 13, 2012 at 1:30 PM in the Auditorium, 40 College Street, Toronto, 
Ontario. 

 
 

PRESENT:   Dr. Alok Mukherjee, Chair 
Mr. Michael Thompson, Councillor & Vice-Chair 
Mr. Chin Lee, Councillor & Member 
Ms. Marie Moliner, Member 
Dr. Dhun Noria, Member 
Ms. Frances Nunziata, Councillor & Member 
Mr. Andrew Pringle, Member 

 
 

ALSO PRESENT:  Mr. William Blair, Chief of Police 
   Mr. Karl Druckman, City of Toronto - Legal Services Division 
   Ms. Deirdre Williams, Board Administrator



THIS IS AN EXTRACT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE PUBLIC MEETING OF THE 
TORONTO POLICE SERVICES BOARD HELD ON SEPTEMBER 13, 2012 

 
 
#P223. INTRODUCTIONS 
 
 
The following members of the Service were introduced to the Board and congratulated on their 
recent appointments and/or promotions: 
 
 
Appointed to the position of Safety Planner & Program Coordinator: 
 

 Robert Duncan 
 
 
Promoted to the rank of Staff Sergeant: 
 

 Antonio Forchione 
 Colin Kay 

 
 
Promoted to the rank of Sergeant: 
 

 Michael Butt 
 Tige Pollack 
 Deborah Sova 
 William White 
 Vicki Westervelt 

 
 



THIS IS AN EXTRACT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE PUBLIC MEETING OF THE 
TORONTO POLICE SERVICES BOARD HELD ON SEPTEMBER 13, 2012 

 
 
#P224. CAFETERIA SERVICES – EXTENSION OF CONTRACT 
 
 
The Board was in receipt of the following report August 29, 2012 from William Blair, Chief of 
Police: 
 
Subject:  CAFETERIA SERVICES - EXTENSION OF CONTRACT 
 
Recommendations: 
 
It is recommended that: 
 
(1) the Board approve a three month extension of the current contract with Compass Group 

Canada Ltd. for cafeteria services, from October 1, 2012 to December 31, 2012; and 
 

(2) the Board waive the guaranteed rental payment from Compass Group Canada Ltd. to the 
Service of $5,100 during the extension period, and that all other terms and conditions 
remain the same. 

 
Financial Implications: 
 
Waiving the guaranteed rental amount for the three month extension amounts to $5,100.  The 
rental amount received is allocated to a deferred revenue account and utilized for 
repairs/replacement of cafeteria equipment as required.  Therefore, there is no impact on the 
Service’s operating budget. 
 
Background/Purpose: 
 
The purpose of this report is to request Board approval for a three month extension to the current 
cafeteria services contract.  The Toronto Police Service’s (Service) Chief Administrative Officer 
has the authority to approve the extension of a contract, under the same terms and conditions, 
until a new contract is put in place.  However, since Compass Group Canada Ltd. (Compass) has 
requested that the guaranteed rent to the Service be waived during the contract period, Board 
approval of the extension is required. 
 
Discussion: 
 
The current contract for cafeteria services with Compass expires on September 30, 2012 (Min. 
No. P203/09 refers).  This contract includes two one-year options at the discretion of the Board.  
The Service determined that a modified approach to the provision of food services was required 
and therefore, would not be recommending the option years. 
 



As a result, a Request for Proposal (RFP) #1129218-12 was issued on June 18, 2012 to establish 
a new arrangement.  In order to provide more information to proponents, the RFP closing date 
was extended to August 2, 2012.  The evaluation phase of the RFP process will be completed in 
early September 2012 and, depending on the recommended direction, there would not be enough 
time for a transition of services, if required.  Therefore, a three month extension to the current 
contract is required.  Compass has indicated that they are receptive to the three month extension 
provided the guaranteed rental for the extension period is waived.  The Service is agreeable to 
the request from Compass.  
 
Conclusion: 
 
The contract with Compass for the provision of cafeteria food services at Police Headquarters 
and the Toronto Police College expires on September 30, 2012.  A RFP to establish a new 
contract is currently in the evaluation phase.  In order to allow time for any potential transition of 
services, it is recommended that the current arrangement with Compass be extended by three 
months (October 1, 2012 to December 31, 2012) and that the guaranteed rent of $5,100 payable 
to the Service during the extension period be waived. 
 
Mr. Tony Veneziano, Chief Administrative Officer, Administrative Command, will be in 
attendance to answer any questions from the Board. 
 
 
 
 
Mr. Tony Veneziano, Chief Administrative Officer, and Mr. Angelo Cristofaro, Director of 
Finance and Administration, were in attendance and responded to questions by the Board. 
 
The Board approved the foregoing report. 
 
 
 



THIS IS AN EXTRACT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE PUBLIC MEETING OF THE 
TORONTO POLICE SERVICES BOARD HELD ON SEPTEMBER 13, 2012 

 
 
#P225. DESKTOP EQUIPMENT AND PROFESSIONAL SERVICES – VENDOR 

OF RECORD – EXTENSION OF CONTRACT 
 
The Board was in receipt of the following report August 17, 2012 from William Blair, Chief of 
Police: 
 
Subject:  CONTRACT EXTENSION - VENDOR OF RECORD FOR DESKTOP 

EQUIPMENT AND PROFESSIONAL SERVICES 
 
Recommendations: 
 
It is recommended that: 
 
(1) the Board approve the one year option to extend the current contract with Softchoice 

Corporation for the supply and delivery of standard and mobile workstations, laptops, 
monitors, printers and other desktop related peripherals, and the software, maintenance and 
related professional services for such equipment, for the period May 24, 2013 to May 23, 
2014; and 

(2) the Board authorize the Chair to execute all required agreements and related documents, on 
behalf of the Board, subject to approval by the City Solicitor as to form. 

 
Financial Implications: 
 
The recommended one year extension of the vendor of record agreement with Softchoice 
Corporation (Softchoice) will result in an estimated lifecycle expenditure of $6,000,000 for 
hardware, maintenance and professional services.  Funding has been allocated in the approved 
capital program through the Vehicle and Equipment Reserve.  The estimated expenditure 
excludes ad-hoc purchases that may be approved in future operating and capital requests. 
 
Background/Purpose: 
 
At the February 18, 2010 meeting, the Board approved Softchoice as the vendor of record for the 
supply and delivery of standard and mobile workstations, laptops, monitors, printers and other 
desktop related peripherals, and the software, maintenance and related professional services for 
such equipment, for the period May 24, 2010 to May 23, 2013, with  options for two (2) one (1) 
year extensions at the discretion of the Board (Min. No. P48/10 refers).  The Toronto Police 
Service (TPS) utilizes a vendor of record for purchasing desktop equipment and services. The 
equipment purchased includes standard and mobile workstations, laptops, monitors, printers and 
other desktop related peripherals and software. The professional services are related to desktop 
equipment such as maintenance and installation services. A vendor of record is required to 
acquire equipment and services efficiently and in a cost effective manner during the term of the 
agreement. 



 
Discussion: 
 
In May 2013, the current vendor of record agreement for desktop equipment and services with 
Softchoice Corporation will expire.  As part of Softchoice Corporation’s original proposal, 
incentive pricing in the form of a 1% reduction in markup over the manufacturers’ cost, was 
included to apply during any extension period.  Softchoice was the only vendor in the 2010 
procurement process that offered a markup reduction if the extension options were exercised.   
 

 TPS will continue to exercise its right to verify that the pricing of equipment and services 
is competitive throughout the term of the agreement.  This process includes formal 
monthly price catalogues and immediate ad hoc quotations using live manufacturer 
pricing; 

 proactive road map (manufacturers’ equipment lifespan) sessions, trade-in and trade-up 
programs, including: decommissioning services; residual value; and acquisition of 
equipment within their lifecycle; and 

 technology reviews and pricing comparisons against similar manufacturers. 
 
During the term of the agreement and as TPS standard hardware models move through their 
manufacturing lifecycle, the TPS should realize a graduated reduction in costs based on 
competitive manufacturer pricing and the introduction of new products into the market. 
 
Conclusion: 
 
The current contract which expires on May 23, 2013, includes an option to extend for up to two 
(2) one (1) year periods.  TPS has been satisfied with the performance of Softchoice during the 
current contract period, and extending the contract for one year provides a reduced mark-up cost.  
As a result, the TPS is recommending that the Board approve the extension of the current 
agreement for one (1) year, from May 24, 2013 to May 23, 2014. 
 
Mr. Tony Veneziano, Chief Administrative Officer, Administrative Command will be in 
attendance to answer any questions from the Board. 
 
 
 
 
The Board approved the foregoing report. 
 
 



THIS IS AN EXTRACT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE PUBLIC MEETING OF THE 
TORONTO POLICE SERVICES BOARD HELD ON SEPTEMBER 13, 2012 

 
 
#P226. TORONTO POLICE SERVICE:  OPERATING BUDGET VARIANCE 

REPORT FOR THE PERIOD ENDING JULY 31, 2012 
 
 
The Board was in receipt of the following report August 29, 2012 from William Blair, Chief of 
Police: 
 
Subject:  OPERATING BUDGET VARIANCE REPORT FOR THE TORONTO POLICE 

SERVICE – PERIOD ENDING JULY 31, 2012 
 
Recommendations: 
 
It is recommended that: 
 
(1) the Board receive this report; and 
 
(2) the Board forward a copy of this report to the City’s Deputy City Manager and Chief 

Financial Officer for information. 
 
Financial Implications: 
 
There are no financial implications relating to the recommendations contained within this report. 
 
The Board, at its October 20, 2011 meeting, approved the Toronto Police Service’s 2012 
operating budget at a net amount of $936.3M (Min. No. P257/11 refers).  Subsequently, Toronto 
City Council, at its January 17, 2012 meeting, approved the 2012 Operating Budget at $933.8M 
(the City-approved amount reflected an additional $0.8M in Court Services provincial funding 
identified after Board approval, and a reduction of $1.8M to reflect the fact that the contract with 
the Senior Officers’ Organization had not yet been ratified for 2011 or 2012). 
 
The Board, at its February 16, 2012 meeting, requested the approval of a transfer of $1.8M to the 
Toronto Police Service’s 2012 net operating budget from the City’s Non-Program operating 
budget, with no incremental cost to the City, to reflect the now-ratified contract with the Senior 
Officers’ Organization (Min. No. P28/12 refers).  City of Toronto Council approved this budget 
transfer on May 8, 2012. 
 
The Toronto Police Service (Service) has since been notified by City Finance staff of a further 
$0.1M allocation from the Insurance Reserve Fund to the Service’s 2012 operating budget.  As a 
result of the reallocation, the Service budget has been restated upwards by $0.1M to a total of 
$935.7M.  However, this change does not result in additional available funds to the Service, as 
there will be a corresponding charge from the City. 
 



 
 2012 Budget Comments 
Board approved Oct. 20/11 $936.3  
Council adjustments Jan. 17/12 ($2.5) Increased court services recovery, removal of 

Senior Officer contract settlement 
Council approval $933.8  
Senior Officer contract settlement $1.8 Council approved adjustment May 8/12 
Insurance Reserve Fund    $0.1 Notification from City Finance 
2012 Revised Operating Budget $935.7  
 
Background/Purpose: 
 
The purpose of this report is to provide information on the Service’s 2012 projected year-end 
variance as of July 31, 2012. 
 
Discussion: 
 
The following chart summarizes the variance by expenditure and revenue category. 
 

Category
2012 Budget 

($Ms)

Actual to
July 31/12 

($Ms)

Projected Year-
End Actual 

($Ms)

Fav / (Unfav) 
($Ms)

Salaries $678.4   $387.6   $676.0   $2.4   
Premium Pay $42.7   $20.1   $44.9   ($2.2)   
Benefits $182.0   $108.9   $180.7   $1.3   
Materials and Equipment $24.1   $10.6   $23.1   $1.0   
Services $90.7   $26.8   $89.1   $1.6   

Total Gross $1,017.9   $554.0   $1,013.8   $4.1   

Revenue ($82.2)   ($31.9)   ($84.1)   $1.9   

Total Net $935.7   $522.1   $929.7   $6.0   

It is important to note that expenditures do not all follow a linear pattern and therefore year-to-date expenditures cannot
be simply extrapolated to year-end. Rather, the projection of expenditures to year-end is done through an analysis of all
accounts, taking into consideration factors such as expenditures to date, future commitments expected and spending
patterns. In addition, the Service receives significant amounts of in year grant funding and the revenue and expense
budgets are adjusted when receipt of funds is confirmed.

 
 
As at July 31, 2012, a favourable variance of $6.0M is anticipated.  Details of each major 
expenditure category and revenue are discussed in the sections that follow. 
 
Salaries: 
 
A favourable variance of $2.4M is projected in the salary category. 
 



Expenditure Category
2012 Budget 

($Ms)

Actual to
July 31/12 

($Ms)

Projected Year-
End Actual 

($Ms)

Fav / (Unfav) 
($Ms)

Uniform Salaries $515.7   $296.9   $514.6   $1.1   
Civilian Salaries $162.7   $90.7   $161.4   $1.3   

Total Salaries $678.4   $387.6   $676.0   $2.4    
 
Uniform staffing levels at year-end 2011 were slightly lower than what had been assumed at the 
time of Board budget approval, resulting in annualized salary savings for 2012.  At this time, the 
Service is projecting 180 separations for the year, compared to the 200 included in the 2012 
budget.  The net impact of the annualized savings and the less-than-projected attrition in 2012 is 
projected to result in a $0.3M favourable variance.  Actual separations are monitored monthly 
and will continue to be reported on in future variance reports. 
 
The Service continues to experience an increased number of members on unpaid leaves (e.g. 
maternity, parental) compared to what had been estimated in the 2012 budget.  As a result, 
uniform salaries are projected to be a further $0.8M favourable to year-end, for a total projected 
surplus of $1.1M. 
 
Civilian salaries are projected to be $1.3M less than budget.  While the Service has deferred 
civilian hiring, there are some critical vacancies that need to be filled and these are being 
processed accordingly.  However, hiring is occurring at a slower rate than planned, resulting in 
the projected savings.  Similar to the uniform category, civilian attrition is monitored monthly 
and vacancies will continue to be reviewed and reported on. 
 
Premium Pay: 
 
An unfavourable projection of $2.2M is projected in the premium pay category. 
 

Expenditure Category
2012 Budget 

($Ms)

Actual to
July 31/12 

($Ms)

Projected Year-
End Actual 

($Ms)

Fav / (Unfav) 
($Ms)

Court $14.2   $7.3   $14.0   $0.2   
Overtime $5.4   $2.8   $8.1   ($2.7)   
Callback $4.9   $2.9   $4.9   $0.0   
Lieutime Cash Payment $18.2   $7.1   $17.9   $0.3   

Total Premium Pay* $42.7   $20.1   $44.9   ($2.2)   
* Approx. $1.1M is attributed to grant-funded expenditures (revenue budget has been increased by same amount)  
 
The Service continues to strictly monitor and control premium pay.  Overtime is to be authorized 
by supervisory personnel based on activities for protection of life (i.e., where persons are at risk), 
protection of property, processing of arrested persons, priority calls for service (i.e., where it 
would be inappropriate to wait for the relieving shift), and case preparation (where overtime is 
required to ensure court documentation is completed within required time limits). 
 



As part of the response to the recent gun incidents, the Service instituted Project Summer Safety.  
This initiative aims to improve safety in our communities and increase positive engagement 
between officers and members of the public.  To assist in accomplishing this goal, the Service 
will be redeploying officers to high priority neighbourhoods and backfilling the officers through 
the use of overtime.  The Summer Safety project is expected to have a total premium pay cost of 
$4M and an incremental impact of $2.7M.  Approximately $1.3M of the $4M are funds that the 
Service had begun to anticipate as savings based on spending trends, or that could be found 
through the curtailment of other enforcement activities funded through premium pay.  The 
remaining $2.7M are additional premium pay costs that are being absorbed in the overall Service 
budget.  Savings of $0.5M are projected in court and lieu-time for a net unfavourable premium 
pay projection of $2.2M. 
 
Benefits: 
 
A favourable variance of $1.3M is projected in this category. 
 

Expenditure Category
2012 Budget 

($Ms)

Actual to
July 31/12 

($Ms)

Projected Year-
End Actual 

($Ms)

Fav / (Unfav) 
($Ms)

Medical / Dental $38.2   $18.4   $39.3   ($1.1)   
OMERS / CPP / EI / EHT $113.7   $74.6   $112.8   $0.9   
Sick Pay / CSB / LTD $16.4   $9.7   $16.4   $0.0   
Other (e.g., WSIB, life ins.) $13.7   $6.2   $12.2   $1.5   

Total Benefits $182.0   $108.9   $180.7   $1.3    
 
Medical/dental costs continue to be higher than anticipated and, based on year-to-date 
expenditures, an unfavourable variance of $1.1M is projected.  This is offset by savings in the 
payroll deductions (OMERS, CPP, EI and EHT) expenditures, which are projected to be $0.7M 
favourable.  The favourable variance in payroll deductions is a direct result of salary savings and 
the fact that there are more staff than anticipated that no longer contribute to OMERS (due to 
their length of service) and therefore, the Service does not need to contribute its share.  In 
addition, based on year-to-date expenditures, a favourable variance of $1.5M is projected in the 
“other” category (primarily due to WSIB costs). 
 
Materials and Equipment: 
 
A favourable variance of $1.0M is projected in this category. 
 



Expenditure Category
2012 Budget 

($Ms)

Actual to
July 31/12 

($Ms)

Projected Year-
End Actual 

($Ms)

Fav / (Unfav) 
($Ms)

Vehicles (gas, parts) $13.9   $6.1   $13.3   $0.6   
Uniforms $2.9   $1.6   $2.9   $0.0   
Other Materials $4.7   $2.0   $4.5   $0.2   
Other Equipment $2.6   $0.9   $2.4   $0.2   

Total Materials & Equipment* $24.1   $10.6   $23.1   $1.0   

* Approx. $1.5M is attributed to grant-funded expenditures (revenue budget has been increased by same amount)  
 
The favourable variance is primarily due to savings projected for gasoline.  The Service is 
closely monitoring the cost of fuel and its impact on the budget.  The Service obtains gasoline 
through a consolidated procurement with the City, and the Service budgets based on the cost per 
litre as provided by City Finance.  With the recent leveling off of gas prices, the Service is 
experiencing an increased favourable price variance, due to current prices being less than 
budgeted.  Projected savings in the other materials and equipment categories are a result of the 
Service’s initiative to reduce spending where operationally feasible. 
 
Services: 
 
Expenditures in this category are projected to be $1.6M under spent. 
 

Expenditure Category
2012 Budget 

($Ms)

Actual to
July 31/12 

($Ms)

Projected Year-
End Actual 

($Ms)

Fav / (Unfav) 
($Ms)

Legal Indemnification $0.6   $0.2   $0.6   $0.0   
Uniform Cleaning Contract $1.4   $0.5   $1.4   $0.0   
Courses / Conferences $1.7   $0.4   $1.7   $0.0   
Clothing Reimbursement $1.4   $0.5   $1.4   $0.0   
Computer / Systems Maintenance $10.7   $9.1   $10.7   $0.0   
Phones / cell phones / 911 $7.1   $3.3   $6.0   $1.1   
Reserve contribution $32.7   $0.0   $32.7   $0.0   
Caretaking / maintenance utilities $20.5   $7.6   $20.5   $0.0   
Other Services $14.6   $5.2   $14.1   $0.5   

Total Services * $90.7   $26.8   $89.1   $1.6   

* Approx. $0.7M is attributed to grant-funded expenditures (revenue budget has been increased by same amount)  
 
Projected savings in the “Phones” category are a result of the actual spending experience to date 
in 2012 and projecting to year-end.  Most of these savings are attributable to a new telephone 
contract, which the Service entered into in partnership with the City of Toronto. 
 
Projected savings in the “other services” category are a result of the Service’s initiative to reduce 
spending where operationally feasible. 
 



Revenue: 
 
A favourable variance of $1.9M is projected in this category. 
 

Revenue Category
2012 Budget 

($Ms)

Actual to
July 31/12 

($Ms)

Projected Year-
End Actual 

($Ms)

Fav / (Unfav) 
($Ms)

Recoveries from City ($12.9)   ($7.2)   ($12.9)   $0.0   
CPP and Safer Comm'y grants ($16.1)   ($2.1)   ($16.1)   $0.0   
Other Gov't grants ($13.7)   ($9.7)   ($13.7)   $0.0   
Fees (e.g., paid duty, alarms, ref.) ($10.7)   ($6.0)   ($11.8)   $1.1   
Secondments ($3.6)   ($2.9)   ($4.2)   $0.6   
Draws from Reserves ($17.0)   $0.0   ($17.0)   $0.0   
Other Revenues (e.g., pris return) ($8.2)   ($4.0)   ($8.4)   $0.2   

Total Revenues ($82.2)   ($31.9)   ($84.1)   $1.9    
 
The favourable variance in the “Fees” category is based on the actual experience to date and 
projecting this to year-end using historical patterns.  Specifically, favourable variances are 
anticipated in background checks ($600,000), paid duty administrative fees ($300,000) and 
various other accounts ($200,000).  In addition, the Service has projected to receive greater than 
budgeted recoveries for overseas secondments. 
 
Conclusion: 
 
As at July 31, 2012, the Service is projecting a $6.0M favourable variance by year-end.  
Expenditures and revenues will continue to be closely monitored throughout the year. 
 
Mr. Tony Veneziano, Chief Administrative Officer, Administrative Command will be in 
attendance to answer any questions from the Board. 
 
 
 
The Board received the foregoing report and agreed to forward a copy to the City’s Deputy 
City Manager and Chief Financial Officer for information. 
 
 
 
 
 



THIS IS AN EXTRACT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE PUBLIC MEETING OF THE 
TORONTO POLICE SERVICES BOARD HELD ON SEPTEMBER 13, 2012 

 
 
#P227. TORONTO POLICE SERVICE – PARKING ENFORCEMENT UNIT:  

OPERATING BUDGET VARIANCE REPORT FOR THE PERIOD 
ENDING JULY 31, 2012 

 
 
The Board was in receipt of the following report August 29, 2012 from William Blair, Chief of 
Police: 
 
Subject:  OPERATING BUDGET VARIANCE REPORT FOR THE TORONTO POLICE 

SERVICE PARKING ENFORCEMENT UNIT – PERIOD ENDING JULY 31, 
2012 

 
Recommendations: 
 
It is recommended that: 
 
(1) the Board receive this report; and 
 
(2) the Board forward a copy of this report to the City’s Deputy City Manager and Chief 

Financial Officer for information. 
 
Financial Implications: 
 
There are no financial implications relating to the recommendations contained within this report. 
 
Background/Purpose: 
 
The Board, at its October 5, 2011 meeting, approved the Toronto Police Service Parking 
Enforcement (PEU) 2011 operating budget at a net amount of $42.1 Million (M) (Min. No. 
P254/11 refers).  Subsequently, Toronto City Council, at its January 17, 2012 meeting, approved 
the PEU 2012 net operating budget at the same amount. 
 
The PEU operating budget is not part of the Service’s operating budget, but rather is maintained 
separately in the City’s non-program budgets. 
 
The purpose of this report is to provide information on the PEU 2012 projected year-end 
variance as of July 31, 2012. 
 
Discussion: 
 
The following chart summarizes the variance by category of expenditure. 
 



Category
2012 Budget 

($Ms)
Actual to

Jul 31/12 ($Ms)

Projected Year-
End Actual  

($Ms)

Fav/(Unfav) 
($Ms)

Salaries $27.01   $15.93   $27.60   ($0.59)   
Premium Pay $2.61   $1.08   $1.80   $0.81   
Benefits $6.71   $3.10   $6.93   ($0.22)   

Total Salaries & Benefits $36.33   $20.11   $36.33   $0.00   

Materials $1.59   $0.61   $1.55   $0.04   
Equipment $0.10   $0.01   $0.10   $0.00   
Services $5.66   $1.92   $5.66   $0.00   
Revenue ($1.62)   ($0.30)   ($1.62)   $0.00   

Total Non-Salary $5.73   $2.24   $5.69   $0.04   

Total Net $42.06   $22.35   $42.02   $0.04   

It is important to note that expenditures do not all follow a linear pattern and therefore year-to-date
expenditures cannot be simply extrapolated to year-end. Rather, the projection of expenditures to year-
end is done through an analysis of all accounts, taking into consideration factors such as expenditures
to date, future commitments expected and spending patterns.

 
 
As at July 31, 2012, a $0.04M favourable variance is anticipated.  Details are discussed below. 
 
Salaries & Benefits (including Premium Pay): 
 
An unfavourable projection of $0.59M is reflected in salaries and benefits.  PEU schedules one 
recruit class per year and hires the appropriate number of officers to ensure that, on average, it is 
at its full complement of officers during the year.  The size of the recruit class is based on 
projected separations in 2012.  Current trends indicate that the 2012 attrition will be less than the 
budgeted amount.  As a result, PEU is projected to be over spent in salaries and benefits. 
 
Nearly all premium pay at the PEU is related to enforcement activities, attendance at court and 
the backfilling of members attending court.  With respect to enforcement activities, premium pay 
is utilized to staff special events or directed enforcement activities.  The opportunity to redeploy 
on-duty staff for special events is minimal, as this will result in decreased enforcement in the 
areas from which they are being deployed.  Directed enforcement activities are instituted to 
address specific problems.  All premium pay expenditures are approved by supervisory staff and 
strictly controlled. 
 
Due to the projected lower-than-budgeted staff attrition, more permanent staff are available for 
enforcement activities, so as a result, premium pay spending will be reduced to offset the 
shortfall in the salaries and benefits.  Therefore, a surplus of $0.81M is projected in premium 
pay. 
 
 



Non-salary Expenditures: 
 
Non-salary expenditures are projected to be $0.04M under spent. 
 
The Service purchases its gasoline requirements through a consolidated City contract, and 
budgets the cost estimate based on a per litre rate provided by the City.  Although gas prices 
have increased recently, the Service is still experiencing a favourable price variance.  Therefore, 
a $0.04M favourable variance is now projected to year-end. 
 
Conclusion: 
 
As at July 31, 2012, a $0.04M favourable year-end variance is projected for PEU. 
 
Mr. Tony Veneziano, Chief Administrative Officer, Administrative Command will be in 
attendance to answer any questions from the Board. 
 
 
 
The Board received the foregoing report and agreed to forward a copy to the City’s Deputy 
City Manager and Chief Financial Officer for information. 
 
 



THIS IS AN EXTRACT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE PUBLIC MEETING OF THE 
TORONTO POLICE SERVICES BOARD HELD ON SEPTEMBER 13, 2012 

 
 
#P228. SEMI-ANNUAL REPORT:  WRITE-OFF OF UNCOLLECTIBLE 

ACCOUNTS RECEIVABLE BALANCES:  JANUARY TO JUNE 2012 
 
The Board was in receipt of the following report August 21, 2012 from William Blair, Chief of 
Police: 
 
Subject:  SEMI-ANNUAL REPORT: WRITE-OFF OF UNCOLLECTIBLE ACCOUNTS 

RECEIVABLE BALANCES - JANUARY 1 TO JUNE 30, 2012  
 
Recommendation: 
 
It is recommended that the Board receive this report.  
 
Financial Implications: 
 
There are no financial implications as a result of the write-offs processed.  The write-off amount 
of $156,539 in the first half of 2012 has been expensed against the allowance for uncollectible 
accounts.  The current balance in the allowance for uncollectible accounts is approximately 
$295,100.  The adequacy of this account is analyzed annually and any adjustment required will 
be included in operating expenses.   
 
Write-offs for the first half of 2012 represent 3.87% of the year end Accounts Receivable 
balance and 1.61% of invoiced revenue for the year, excluding grants. 
 
Background/Purpose: 
 
At its meeting of May 29, 2003 the Board approved the Financial Control By-law 147.  Part IX, 
Section 29 – Authority for Write-offs, delegates the authority to write-off uncollectible accounts 
of $50,000 or less to the Chief, and requires that a semi-annual report be provided to the Board 
on amounts written off in the previous six months (Min. No. P132/03 refers). 
 
The purpose of this report is to provide the Board with information on the amounts written off 
during the period of January 1 to June 30, 2012. 
 
Discussion: 
 
External customers receiving goods and/or services from Toronto Police Service units are 
provided with an invoice for the value of such goods or services.  The Service’s Financial 
Management unit works closely with divisions, units and customers to ensure that some form of 
written authority is in place with the receiving party prior to work commencing and an invoice 
being sent, and that accurate and complete invoices are sent to the proper location, on a timely 
basis.   



Accounts Receivable Collection Process: 
 
Customers are given a 30 day payment term for all invoices and receive monthly statements 
showing their outstanding balances if the 30 day term is exceeded.  In addition, they are provided 
with progressively assertive reminder letters for every 30 days their accounts remain outstanding.  
Accounts Receivable staff makes regular telephone calls requesting payment to customers. 
Customers with outstanding balances have an opportunity to make payment arrangements with 
Financial Management.  The Service offers several payment options, including paying through 
VISA and MasterCard to facilitate the payment process for our customers. 
 
Customers are sent a final notice when their accounts are in arrears for more than 90 days.  They 
are provided with a ten day grace period, from receipt of the final notice, to make payment on 
their account before the balance is sent to an outside agency for collection.  The Service’s 
collection agency has been successful in collecting many accounts on behalf of the Service.  
However, in situations where amounts are small, company principals cannot be located, 
organizations are no longer in business or circumstances indicate that no further work is 
warranted, the collection agency may recommend write-off. 
 
In 2010, the Service began invoicing property owners for cost recovery related to police 
administration of marihuana grow operations.  City of Toronto By-law No. 1076-2007, as 
amended, provides for the recovery of administration and enforcement costs of city agencies in 
relation to marihuana grow operations located at properties within the City of Toronto.  The total 
recoverable cost of $1,785 is contained in Schedule 2 to By-law No. 1076-2007.  The by-law 
allows the Toronto Police Service to invoice the property owner, the tenant or the property 
management company, based on the circumstances.   
 
All payments for marihuana grow operation invoices are due within 30 days of the invoice date.  
Late payment charges accrue at a monthly rate of 1.25%, and a $35 processing charge applies to 
all dishonoured cheques returned by the bank.   
 
If fees and any accumulated interest are not received within 90 days, the outstanding amount is 
transferred to the City of Toronto Revenue Services Division where the balance is applied to the 
tax roll attached to the property.  The tax roll transfer provision only applies where the individual 
invoiced continues to own the property on which the grow operation was found.  In situations 
where the original property owner was not invoiced or the property changed hands, the amount 
follows the normal collection process applied by the Service, including referral to our collection 
agency.  Since the By-law allows flexibility with respect to charging fees to those accountable 
for the grow operations, there is some exposure and collection risk to the Service for amounts 
that we are eventually unable to transfer to the City’s tax roll. 
 
There are also situations where additional information is uncovered by the Service’s Drug Squad 
in relation to the original charge or invoice decision.  In such circumstances, the Unit 
Commander, Toronto Drug Squad (TDS), can rescind the original amount invoiced and any 
applicable interest accrued to that date.  The Unit Commander, TDS, advises Financial 
Management that an invoice is to be rescinded and acknowledges that reasons for reversing the 
charge remain in TDS files.   



Amounts written off during the January 1 to June 30, 2012 period: 
 
During the six month period of January 1 to June 30, 2012, seven accounts totalling $156,539 
were written off, in accordance with By-law 147.  The write-offs relate to marihuana grow 
operation fees, paid duties and an amount owing from a bankrupt towing company.  Additional 
information on the accounts written off is provided in the sections that follow.  
 
Marihuana Grow Operation invoices ($8,034): 
 
The $8,034 amount written off consists of four items.  Each account represents the original cost 
recovery amount plus associated interest.  The balances could not be collected by the City of 
Toronto through property taxes as ownership of the residence has changed since the original 
charge.  The accounts were forwarded to the Service’s collection agency, who spent several 
months attempting to collect the funds.  In all but one instance, the invoices are dated in 2011, 
but relate to charges laid in 2010.  The collection agency indicated that collection was unlikely 
because of the age of the original charges.  However, they followed their standard collection 
process which includes finding the principle, sending payment demand letters and investigating 
the individual’s ability to pay.  After considerable effort, the collection agency determined that 
payment was unlikely and recommended write-off.  The last invoice was dated in 2011, 
however, the collection agency could not locate the principal through their standard search 
process and indicated that the amount is not significant enough to warrant the involvement of 
legal personnel.  As a result, they recommended write-off of this amount as well. 
 
Paid Duty Administrative Fees and Equipment Rentals ($4,464): 
 
One balance from a paid duty customer was written off during the first half of 2012.  This 
balance relates to a customer that ordered paid duties for a special event.  When new customers 
are set up in the financial system, paid duty event information is requested in order to determine 
the best payment method.  This customer indicated that they only wanted one officer for one day.  
As a result, Financial Management obtained the contact’s credit card information and advised the 
customer that the administrative fee would be charged to the card after the paid duty was 
performed.  The officer portion would follow the normal process which requires that payment be 
issued immediately at the end of the duty.  Several weeks later, the customer ordered a number 
of officers lasting for a number of days, for a special event which was planned through the local 
division.  The paid duties were put on the system and staffed however the customer did not 
contact Financial Management to make payment arrangements through the Credit Union, which 
is the required payment method for large duties.   
 
After the duties were completed, Financial Management immediately charged the customer’s 
credit card with the entire administrative fee amount however, the credit limit was not large 
enough.  The regular collection process was engaged, including sending the customer to the 
collection agency, who determined that the special event group had been disbanded and the 
principals could not be located.  After considerable effort, the collection agency advised that the 
most effective course of action was to write the amount off. 
 



It should be noted that the paid duty review will incorporate process changes to reduce the risk of 
the above instance occurring in the future.  
 
Other ($144,041): 
 
The Other amount relates to a balance owing from a bankrupt towing company.  The Board had 
approved the write-off at its April 5, 2012 board meeting (Min. No. P61/12 refers).  The balance 
written off consists of the amount written off by the Board, plus an additional $1,087 in interest 
which continued to accrue as part of the Towing contract, until the Board approved the write-off. 
 
Recovery of Previous Write-Offs ($66) 
 
Between January and June, 2012, Financial Management was able to recover $66 which 
represents one previously written off account balance for a paid duty customer.   
 
Conclusion: 
 
In accordance with Section 29 – Authorization for Write-offs of By-law 147, this report provides 
information to the Board on the amounts written off by the Service during the period January 1 
to June 30, 2012. 
  
For all receivables, action has been taken to reduce the risk of amounts owing to the Service 
from becoming uncollectible and to more aggressively pursue amounts owing, in accordance 
with the Service’s Accounts Receivable collection procedures.   
 
Mr. Tony Veneziano, Chief Administrative Officer, Administrative Command, will be in 
attendance to answer any questions from the Board. 
 
 
 
 
The Board inquired whether or not any improvements could be made to expedite the 
collection of marihuana grow operations invoices through property taxes to avoid write-
offs due to subsequent changes in property ownership. 
 
Mr. Angelo Cristofaro, Director of Finance and Administration, and Ms. Sandra 
Califaretti, Manager of Financial Management, described the current cost-recovery 
process and said that, the process begins with the TPS Drug Squad.  Police operations 
(confidentiality, disclosure issues), may cause a delay in getting the information to accounts 
receivable for invoicing.  However, a delay in terms of invoicing the owner or adding cost 
recovery amounts to property tax may occur because the By-law allows for flexibility in 
terms of who will be invoiced.  It is not always the owner that is invoiced, in some cases it 
can be the tenant.  If the tenant is invoiced the TPS has 90 days to collect.  However if the 
tenant does not pay and the property is sold TPS loses the ability to add the cost recovery 
to the property tax.  If the property owner is invoiced to begin with, there is still a risk that 
they will sell the property.  Knowing that the ownership of a property may change after a 



grow operation has been discovered, the TPS works as quickly as possible to recover the 
funds either through invoicing or through the City’s property tax collection process. 
 
 
The Board received the foregoing report. 
 



THIS IS AN EXTRACT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE PUBLIC MEETING OF THE 
TORONTO POLICE SERVICES BOARD HELD ON SEPTEMBER 13, 2012 

 
 
#P229. LEGAL INDEMNIFICATION – CASE NO. SF, IS, TW, RT/2011 
 
 
The Board was in receipt of the following: 
 

 copy of Minute No. P299/11 from the meeting held on November 24, 2011 with regard to 
legal indemnification case no. SF, IS, TW, RT/2011 (now case no. 1445/11); 
 

 report dated August 28, 2012 from William Blair, Chief of Police, with regard to legal 
indemnification case no.1445/11; and 
 

 correspondence dated September 11, 2012 from Harry G. Black, Barrister, in response to 
the Chief’s August 28, 2012 report. 
 

 
Copies of the foregoing documents are appended to this Minute for information. 
 
 
The Board approved the following Motions: 
 

1. THAT the Board refer Minute No. P299/11, the Chief’s report and Mr. Black’s 
correspondence to the Chair for review and report back to the Board; and 
 

2. THAT the Chair’s report also: 
 
 address Mr. Black’s concerns that he did not receive a response from the TPS 

after he had provided the additional information that the TPS requested; and 
 include the contractual provisions for legal indemnification under the collective 

agreement. 
 
Additional information with regard to this matter was also considered during the in camera 
meeting (Min. No. C280/12 refers). 
 
 



- COPY – 
 

THIS IS AN EXTRACT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE PUBLIC MEETING OF THE 
TORONTO POLICE SERVICES BOARD HELD ON NOVEMBER 24, 2011 

 
#P299. LEGAL INDEMNIFICATION – CASE NO. SF, IS, TW, RT/2011 
 
The Board was in receipt of the following report October 18, 2011 from William Blair, Chief of 
Police: 
 
Subject:  LEGAL INDEMNIFICATION - CASE NO. SF, ID, TW, RT/2011 
 
Recommendation: 
 
It is recommended that the Board deny a portion of the legal account dated May 9, 2011 in the 
amount of $3,239.94, from Mr. Harry Black for his representation of four officers in relation to a 
Special Investigations Unit (SIU) investigation.  
 
Financial Implications: 
 
There are no financial implications relating to the recommendation contained within this report.  
Funding for the legal indemnification in the amount of $2,820.15 is available in the 2011 
operating budget. 
 
Background/Purpose: 
 
Four officers have requested payment of their legal fees as provided for in the legal 
indemnification clause of the uniform collective agreement.  The purpose of this report is to 
recommend denial of a portion of the invoice that City Legal has determined is not necessary and 
reasonable. 
 
Discussion: 
 
On August 4, 2010, a female called 911, to advise that she was being held hostage in an 
apartment by an unknown male and female who were armed with a handgun.  Officers from No. 
33 Division responded to the call. 
 
When officers arrived at the apartment, they identified themselves and requested the occupants 
open the door.  The occupants did not comply.  The officers heard a woman scream and fearing 
for her safety broke open the door.  The officers proceeded towards the balcony where they 
heard screaming and crying.  The officers located two women in one corner and a male at the 
other end of the balcony.  Both females shouted that their friend had gone over the balcony.  
When officers looked over the balcony railing, a female was lying on the ground. 
 
 



At the same time, the male ran past the officers into the apartment.  The officers again identified 
themselves and advised the male that he was under arrest.  The male suspect struggled with 
officers, was eventually subdued, handcuffed and arrested for assault causing bodily harm and 
resisting arrest. 
 
The male suspect sustained a large cut on his left hand during the struggle and was transported to 
hospital.  He was checked and diagnosed as having sustained two fractured and displaced ribs. 
 
The SIU was notified and invoked its mandate.  In a letter to the Service, the SIU Director 
advised the investigation was complete, the file closed and no further action was contemplated. 
All the officers were excluded of any criminality. 
 
This report corresponds with additional information provided on the confidential agenda. 
 
Conclusion: 
Article 23:10 of the uniform collective agreement states: 
 

For the purposes of this provision, “necessary and reasonable legal costs” 
shall be based on the account rendered by the solicitor performing the work, 
subject initially to the approval of the City of Toronto Solicitor and, in the 
case of dispute between the solicitor doing the work and the City of Toronto 
Solicitor, taxation on a solicitor and client basis by the taxing officer. 

 
The account which totalled $6,060.09 for legal services was sent to City Legal for review.  City 
Legal determined that the amount of time billed for briefing and advising the officers and for 
phone calls and correspondence relating to the incident was excessive.  Furthermore, it was 
determined that the disbursement charges were not reasonable and necessary, as there were no 
supporting invoices or explanation of the expenses.  Counsel for the officers was contacted but 
failed to provide a breakdown and further explain the services to justify the amount of time 
spent.  City Legal has, therefore, recommended to deny payment, in part, with a reduction of 
time spent in the amount of $3,239.94.  The balance of the account, $2,820.15, being necessary 
and reasonable, will be paid as recommended by City Legal. 
 
Deputy Chief Mike Federico, Human Resources Command, will be in attendance to answer any 
questions that the Board may have regarding this report. 
 
The Board was also in receipt of the attached correspondence dated November 22, 2011 
from Harry G. Black, Q.C., with respect to the foregoing request for legal indemnification. 
 
The Board deferred consideration of the foregoing report to its next meeting and referred 
Mr. Black’s correspondence to the Chief for review along with a request that the Chief 
provide a report to the Board for its next meeting on any issues that may need to be 
clarified as a result of Mr. Black’s correspondence. 
 
Additional information with respect to the circumstances that led to the request for legal 
indemnification was considered during the in-camera meeting (Min. No. C352/11 refers). 





 



Report from Chief of Police William Blair dated August 28, 2012: 
 
 
SUBJECT:  LEGAL INDEMNIFICATION – CASE NO. 1445/2011 
 
Recommendation: 
 
It is recommended that the Board receive this report. 
 
Financial Implications: 
 
There are no financial implications relating to the recommendation contained within this report. 
 
Background/Purpose: 
 
The Board at its meeting held on November 24, 2011, deferred consideration of the legal 
indemnification matter to its next meeting and referred Mr. Black’s correspondence to the Chief 
for review along with a request that the Chief provide a report to the Board for its next meeting 
on any issues that may need to be clarified as a result of Mr. Black’s correspondence. (Min. Nos. 
P299/11 and C352/11 refer). 
 
Discussion: 
 
Mr. Black was counsel for four officers with respect to a Special Investigations Unit matter.  
Upon conclusion, the Service received an itemized account for services rendered for himself and 
his associate who participated in representing Service members.  The invoice was forwarded to 
City Legal as required by the provisions of the uniform collective agreement.  City Legal 
requested further clarification be sought from Mr. Black regarding three items in the account.  
 
The Service received correspondence dated August 15, 2011, from Mr. Black providing further 
information about the incident; however, after subsequent review it was deemed insufficient to 
change the initial determination made by City Legal.  
 
Conclusion: 
 
Therefore, as provided to the Board previously, City Legal has recommended to deny payment, 
in part, with a reduction of time spent in the amount of $3,239.94.  The balance of the account, 
$2,820.15, being necessary and reasonable, will be paid as recommended by City Legal. 
 
Deputy Chief Mike Federico, Corporate Command, will be in attendance to answer any 
questions that the Board may have. 
 





 



 



THIS IS AN EXTRACT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE PUBLIC MEETING OF THE 
TORONTO POLICE SERVICES BOARD HELD ON SEPTEMBER 13, 2012 

 
 
#P230. SEMI-ANNUAL REPORT:  LABOUR RELATIONS COUNSEL AND 

LEGAL INDEMNIFICATION:  JANUARY TO JUNE 2012 
 
 
The Board was in receipt of the following report August 24, 2012 from William Blair, Chief of 
Police: 
 
Subject:  LABOUR RELATIONS COUNSEL AND LEGAL INDEMNIFICATION: 

SEMI-ANNUAL REPORT JANUARY 1 – JUNE 30, 2012  
 
Recommendation: 
 
It is recommended that the Board receive the following report.  
 
Financial Implications: 
 
There are no financial implications relating to the recommendation contained within this report.  
 
Background/Purpose: 
 
At its meeting on January 25, 2001, the Board approved a Policy governing payment of legal 
accounts which provides for a semi-annual report relating to payment of all accounts for labour 
relations counsel, legal indemnification claims and accounts relating to inquests which were 
approved by the Director, Human Resources Management and the Manager, Labour Relations 
(Min. No. P5/01 refers). 
 
This report will provide a semi-annual update for the period of January 1 to June 30, 2012.  
 
Discussion: 
 
During the period of January 1 to June 30, 2012, eleven (11) accounts from Hicks, Morley, 
Hamilton, Stewart and Storie LLP (Hicks Morley) for labour relations counsel totalling 
$121,970.68 were received and approved for payment by the Manager of Labour Relations.   
 
During the same period, forty-three (43) accounts of external counsel relating to legal 
indemnification were paid totalling $448,550.39.  One (1) account relating to an inquest for 
$72,348.64 was also paid.  One (1) account, totalling $1,359.75 that was submitted for payment 
was denied and two (2) accounts that were submitted for payment were denied in part.  The 
denied portion of the two (2) accounts totalled $29,601.08. There were no payments made 
relating to civil actions.   
 
 



 
Conclusion: 
 
In summary, this report provides the Board with a semi-annual update for the period January 1 to 
June 30, 2012, of all labour relations counsel and legal indemnification claims.  
 
Deputy Chief Mike Federico, Corporate Command, will be in attendance to answer any 
questions that the Board may have regarding this report. 
 
 
 
The Board received the foregoing report. 
 
 
 



THIS IS AN EXTRACT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE PUBLIC MEETING OF THE 
TORONTO POLICE SERVICES BOARD HELD ON SEPTEMBER 13, 2012 

 
 
#P231. SUMMARY OF DISCUSSION - TORONTO POLICE SERVICE 2013 

OPERATING BUDGET 
 
 
The Board was in receipt of correspondence dated August 22, 2012 from Mike Del Grande, 
Councillor & Budget Chief, City of Toronto, containing a summary of his presentation to the 
Board at its August 15, 2012 meeting on the Toronto Police Service 2013 operating budget (Min. 
No. P191/12 refers).  A copy of Councillor Del Grande’s correspondence is appended to this 
Minute for information. 
 
The Board received Councillor Del Grande’s correspondence and approved the following 
Motion: 
 

THAT the Board request the Chief of Police to provide a report to the Board on: 
 
• fees for police background checks and a comparison of fees charged by other 

municipalities in Ontario; 
• the possibility of increasing fees (excluding fee increases to seniors and students); 

and 
• the possibility of contracting out this service. 

 
 
 



 



 



 



 



 

 



THIS IS AN EXTRACT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE PUBLIC MEETING OF THE 
TORONTO POLICE SERVICES BOARD HELD ON SEPTEMBER 13, 2012 

 
 
#P232. RESPONSE FROM THE PROVINCE:  FUNDING FOR VICTIM 

SERVICES TORONTO 
 
 
The Board was in receipt of correspondence (undated) from Louise Stratford, Assistant Deputy 
Attorney General, Ministry of the Attorney General, in response to the Board’s request that 
funding for Victim Services Toronto be increased.  A copy of Ms. Stratford’s correspondence is 
appended to this Minute for information. 
 
The Board received Ms. Stratford’s correspondence, 





THIS IS AN EXTRACT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE PUBLIC MEETING OF THE 
TORONTO POLICE SERVICES BOARD HELD ON SEPTEMBER 13, 2012 

 
 
#P233. RECOMMENDATION FOR LEGISLATION TO REDUCE THEFTS OF 

CELL PHONES 
 
The Board was in receipt of a copy of a letter dated July 31, 2012 from Frances Nunziata, 
Councillor, City of Toronto, to Stephen Harper, Prime Minister.  A copy of Councillor 
Nunziata’s correspondence is appended to this Minute for information.  
 
 
 
 
The Board received Councillor Nunziata’s correspondence. 
 
 
 



 
 



 

 



 



THIS IS AN EXTRACT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE PUBLIC MEETING OF THE 
TORONTO POLICE SERVICES BOARD HELD ON SEPTEMBER 13, 2012 

 
 
#P234. TORONTO POLICE SERVICES BOARD SPECIAL FUND – 2011 

SPECIFIED PROCEDURES REPORT 
 
 
The Board was in receipt of the following report August 29, 2012 from Alok Mukherjee, Chair: 
 
Subject: TORONTO POLICE SERVICES BOARD SPECIAL FUND – 2011 SPECIFIED 

PROCEDURES REPORT 
 
Recommendation: 
 
It is recommended that the Board approve the annual Specified Procedures Report, performed by 
Price Waterhouse Coopers LLP. 
 
Financial Implications: 
 
There are no financial implications associated with the recommendation contained in this report. 
 
Background/Purpose: 
 
Attached is the 2011 Specified Procedures report for the Police Services Board Special Fund, 
performed by independent external auditors, to assist the Board in evaluating the application and 
disbursement procedures and processes related to the Special Fund for the year ended December 
31, 2011.   
 
It was determined that an assessment of the Special Fund procedures and processes is a more 
useful approach as it tests the degree to which the Board is adhering to its policy governing the 
Special Fund. 
 
The assessment revealed that the Board is in keeping with the administrative processes as 
outlined in the Board Special Fund Policy. 
 
A copy of the auditor’s findings is attached to this report. 
 
Conclusion: 
 
It is recommended that the Board approve the annual Specified Procedures Report, performed by 
Price Waterhouse Coopers LLP. 
 
 
The Board approved the foregoing report. 



 
 



 



 
 



 
 





THIS IS AN EXTRACT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE PUBLIC MEETING OF THE 
TORONTO POLICE SERVICES BOARD HELD ON SEPTEMBER 13, 2012 

 
 
#P235. STATUS UPDATE – BOARD IMPLEMENTATION WORKING GROUP 

(BIWG) ON THE REPORT BY THE HONOURABLE JOHN W. MORDEN 
– INDEPENDENT CIVILIAN REVIEW INTO MATTERS RELATING TO 
THE G20 SUMMIT 

 
The Board was in receipt of the following report August 31, 2012 from Michael Thompson and 
Marie Moliner, Co-Chairs, Board Implementation Working Group (BIWG): 
 
Subject:  STATUS UPDATE - BOARD IMPLEMENTATION WORKING GROUP 

(BIWG) ON THE REPORT BY THE HONOURABLE JOHN W. MORDEN  - 
INDEPENDENT CIVILIAN REVIEW INTO MATTERS RELATING TO THE G20 
SUMMIT   

 
Recommendation: 
 
It is recommended that the Board receive this report for information.  
 
Financial Implications: 
 
There are no financial implications arising out of the recommendation in this report. 
 
Background/Purpose: 
 
At its meeting of August 15, 2012, the Board approved a report from the Chair entitled  
Status Update: Report by the Honourable John W. Morden – Independent Civilian Review into 
Matters Relating to the G20 Summit” (See Appendix A).   The Board approved the report, which 
included the following motions: 
 

1.  receive the status update as to the work completed to date with respect to Mr. 
Morden’s recommendations; 

2.   formally constitute and name four Board members to participate on the BIWG 
to take necessary action or to propose action to be taken by the Board with 
respect to a number of Mr. Morden’s recommendations; and 

3.   schedule the first meeting of the BIWG to take place before the end of August 
2012. 

 
At the meeting, the Board appointed the following members to participate on the BIWG: 
 
 Vice-Chair Michael Thompson, BIWG Co-Chair 
 Ms. Marie Moliner, BIWG Co-Chair 
 Mr. Andy Pringle, BIWG Member 
 Councillor Chin Lee, BIWG Member 



 
Discussion:  
 
Status Update 
 
On August 21, 2012, BIWG held its first meeting following its establishment at the July 19th 
Board meeting (See Appendix A). This meeting included members of Board staff as well a 
representative from City of Toronto – Legal Services Division.  BIWG reviewed the 
considerable work undertaken by Board Staff with respect to the implementation of Mr. 
Morden’s recommendations.  This work included: 
 

 a review of each recommendation and details of the necessary background work, 
 assigning of work to individuals or groups, 
 identifying where consultation may be required,  
 identifying issues or questions with respect to implementation and drafting or amending 

Board policies; and, 
 cross-referencing with recommendations contained in both the Toronto Police Service’s 

After-Action Report and the Ontario Independent Police Review Director’s report 
entitled, Policing the Right to Protest. 

 
At the BIWG meeting, the members of BIWG analyzed in detail each of the 16 
recommendations that had been assigned to it (Recommendations 1, 4, 5, 6, 20, 22, 23, 24, 
25, 26, 27, 31, 32, 33, 34 and 35) and created a comprehensive workplan with a series of 
action items including components of consultation, research, policy development and legal 
analysis. The workplan, and relevant action items, are in the process of being finalized and the 
next steps are being taken to address each of the recommendations assigned to BIWG. In some 
cases, recommendations can be implemented fairly quickly, while it is clear that others will 
require more consideration and time. 
 
It is anticipated that the next meeting of BIWG will take place in late September 2012. 
 
Conclusion: 
 
It is recommended that the Board receive this report for information.   
 
 
 
The Board received the foregoing report. 



 
Appendix A:   July 19, 2012, (Min. No. P166/12)  

 
The Board, at its meeting of July 19, 2012, received the report from the Honourable John W. 
Morden entitled “Independent Civilian Review Into Matters Relating to the G20 Summit,” and 
approved a number of recommendations with respect to this report. (Min. No. P166/12 refers) as 
follows:  

 
(1) receive the report from the Honourable John W. Morden entitled Independent 

Civilian Review Into Matters Relating to the G20 Summit, and receive all 38 
recommendations for implementation;  

(2) approve the “Proposed Implementation Plan” attached to this report;  
(3) approve, in principle, the immediate implementation of Mr. Morden’s 

Recommendations 2, 7, 8, 9, 10, 11, 12, 13, 14, 15, 16, 17, 18, 19, 21, 28, 29, 
30, 36, 37 and 38, and direct the Chair to report back to the Board no later 
than October 2012 with proposed new policies, amendments to existing 
policies and changes to Board rules and practices as indicated in the 
Proposed Implementation Plan; 

(4) establish a Board Implementation Working Group (BIWG) of at least 4 Board 
members to take necessary action or to propose action to be taken by the 
Board with respect to Recommendations 1, 4, 5, 6, 20, 22, 23, 24, 25, 26, 27, 
31, 32, 33, 34 and 35; 

(5) direct the BIWG to provide status reports to the Board on its work on the 
Recommendations referred to it no later than October 2012;  

(6) refer to the BIWG for consideration in conjunction with Mr. Morden’s report 
the Toronto Police Service’s After-Action Report and the Ontario Independent 
Police Review Director’s report titled, Policing the Right to Protest; and, 

(7) direct the BIWG to report back to the Board on the status of its consideration 
of these other G20 related reports by October 2012 or as soon thereafter as 
possible.   

 
 
 
 



THIS IS AN EXTRACT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE PUBLIC MEETING OF THE 
TORONTO POLICE SERVICES BOARD HELD ON SEPTEMBER 13, 2012 

 
 
#P236. IN-CAMERA MEETING – SEPTEMBER 13, 2012 
 
 
In addition to the public meeting conducted by the Board today, an in-camera meeting was held 
to consider a number of matters which were exempt from the public agenda in accordance with 
the criteria for considering confidential matters set out in s.35(4) of the Police Services Act. 
 
The following members attended the in-camera meeting: 
 

Dr. Alok Mukherjee, Chair 
Mr. Michael Thompson, Councillor & Vice-Chair 
Mr. Chin Lee, Councillor & Member 
Ms. Marie Moliner, Member 
Dr. Dhun Noria, Member 
Ms. Frances Nunziata, Councillor & Member 
Mr. Andrew Pringle, Member 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 



THIS IS AN EXTRACT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE PUBLIC MEETING OF THE 
TORONTO POLICE SERVICES BOARD HELD ON SEPTEMBER 13, 2012 

 
 
#P237. BOARD STRATEGIC PLANNING SESSION 
 
 
Chair Mukherjee noted that Professor Andrew Graham, Queen’s University, would facilitate an 
off-site Board strategic planning session that is scheduled to take place on September 17, 2012. 
 
 
The Board approve the following Motion: 
 

THAT the Board approve Professor Graham’s per diem and expenses at an amount 
not to exceed $2500 and that the expenditure be drawn from the Board’s 2012 
operating budget. 

 
 
 
 



THIS IS AN EXTRACT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE PUBLIC MEETING OF THE 
TORONTO POLICE SERVICES BOARD HELD ON SEPTEMBER 13, 2012 

 
 
#P238. ADJOURNMENT 
 
 
 
 
 

_______________________________ 
 Alok Mukherjee 
       Chair 

 


